QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th April 2011


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman



Robert Arnold


Mike Atlee




Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Peter Wilcock


Cllr. Yarwood



1 Member of the public

142. Apologies:  Brandon Chapman, Chris Bishop
143. The Minutes of the 9th February 2011: Having been circulated, these were accepted as a true record and were duly signed by the Chairman.
144.  Declaration of Interest  Chris Phillips advised that to avoid any conflict of interest with regard to financial gain, he would not vote  on item 5.2 on the Agenda 

145.  Public  Participation   None
146. Finance: The Clerk advised  the following outgoings since the meeting of  9th February 2011:-

Quendon & Rickling Churches Donation



 500.00

EALC  Election Poster





     2.00

EALC PAYE/Audit Training Course





   60.00

R Rudd (Trees on Rickling Green)





 150.00

UDC Skip Hire 2010/11





 455.90

M Atlee (Flowers for trough)





   76.50

MacMillan Donation (R Hawkins)





   50.00









          1,294.40           

Cheques to be paid

Clerk’s Salary


    




             803.62
EON Direct Debit  




                                       42.49

  





           


                                                          

Total Payments

        


   
                      2,140.51

Lloyds current account balance at last meeting


   £7,700.99

Halifax savings account balance at 31.03.11


=             £4,447.03







             £12,148.02

Less total payments





     2,140.51

Plus VAT Refund





        819.32

Total funds available




=
 £10,826.83
Letters of thanks had been received from Maureen Hawkins for donations to Quendon & Rickling Churches (£500) and to the MacMillan Fund in memory of her husband, Roger Hawkins (£50).

147.  The Clerk had visited Halifax Building Society in Saffron Walden to update the passbook and to check the correspondence address for the account as a marketing letter had recently been sent to Ray Bedborough.  It appears that they have lost the last letter advising of change of Signatories and change of Clerk.  Furthermore, they were unable to assist in amending the details in the branch, suggesting that this should be done by telephone.  On contacting the telephone helpdesk the Clerk had been informed that she should visit the Branch.  In view of the low rate of interest being paid on the account and the inefficiency of the staff, it was agreed that the Clerk would look for other suitable accounts for the Parish funds and report back to the Council at a later date.
148.  The Clerk reported that in accordance with HMRC Regulations she had registered Quendon & Rickling PC as an employer and would be attending the relevant EALC Course and adhering to the necessary payroll procedures.   
149. Requests for donations had been received from Buffy Playbus and Home Start.  It was resolved that £50 should be donated to each cause.

150. It was agreed that with effect from 1st April 2011, the Clerk’s salary should be reviewed and paid in accordance with the letter dated 5th April 2011 address to Mrs. S. Phillips, sent by the Chairman. 

151. The Clerk had requested that the Parish Council purchase a laptop computer solely for Parish Council use.  It was recognised that this would be better practice than sharing a computer used for domestic purposes, and it could also be used for any future presentations.  It was resolved that a budget of up to £500 be made available and the Clerk would look to purchase a suitable machine. 
152. Memorial Fountain  The Loss Adjuster had confirmed that the PC could proceed with instructing Tusk Carpentry & Building Co. to undertake the work for the restoration of the fountain at a cost of £18,350 plus VAT .  Tusk had agreed to carry out the work and had sent a Schedule of Works requesting a 5% up front deposit.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact the loss adjuster to confirm who would be making this initial payment and, if necessary, a cheque would be raised on the Parish Council account and the invoice would then be sent to the Loss Adjuster for reimbursement.

153.Police Information/Neighbourhood Watch  There had been no update on the position since the last meeting.
154. Community Speed Watch  AP reported that a training session for the Speed Watch Team, in conjunction with Newport,  has been arranged for 3 p.m. on 23rd  April 2011.

155. B1383 Pedestrian Crossing – LibDem Focus Newsletter   It had been noted  that in the last edition of the Focus Newsletter Cllrs. Yarwood and Wilcock had  publicised a campaign for pedestrian crossings on the B1383 in Quendon & Newport.  Cllrs. Yarwood & Wilcock were invited to attend the meeting to answer questions.  AP said that the PC was disappointed it had not been informed beforehand and stated that surveys done in the past had shown that a pedestrian crossing in Quendon was not considered a viable proposition for funding, and he also expressed concern that the PC itself does not have the necessary funds to cover the cost.  Cllr. Wilcock advised that the campaign was not new and he has been pushing for a crossing for many years, and it was as a result of continued hard work and campaigning that the 30 mph limit in Quendon had finally been implemented.  AP acknowledged that the campaign for speed reduction was appreciated and  Cllr. Yarwood apologised for not consulting with the PC.  It was noted that future plans will be discussed and the next main issue will be speed reduction and the speed watch campaign.
156. Emergency Planning   TJ said he was progressing with the update of the Emergency Plan but still needed to make some more telephone calls.  He asked if an electronic version of the existing Plan was available and the Clerk agreed to check the records and forward any relevant files.
157. Wooden Posts around Rickling Green  It was noted that these have now been replaced but need to have some form of marker put  on them.   The Clerk agreed to source adhesive hazard tape for this purpose.
158 . Broadband Survey  The information released from UDC concerning approval of funding for a new scheme aiming to deliver a radio broadband service from supplier Buzcom was noted.  Cllr. Wilcock said he had had good reports from areas where the system is already in place but he could not be sure it will work well in Quendon & Rickling as this will depend on the location of masts. 
159. Noise Nuisance from Corn Drier  Following Strutt & Parker’s reply to the PC’s request for action to be taken to reduce the noise from the corn dryer at  Church End Farm, a further letter was sent to them stating that the PC felt their initial response was inadequate.   Strutt & Parker  then replied, agreeing to place straw bales around to absorb noise from the southern side of the site and to hold a meeting with the PC on site later in the year to discuss the matter further.   It was agreed that the situation would be monitored and in the meantime Cllr. Wilcock indicated he would investigate the planning regulations on corn dryers.
160. Grounds Maintenance  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact Hilbery Turf, Ace of Spades and Michael Burke for quotations to strim around the trees and posts on Rickling Green, mow the grass triangle at Rickling Church and mow the verges on B1383.
161. CAA Consultation: UK Future Airspace Strategy  BC had sent an e-mail advising that he had spoken to NATS and in principle they have agreed to give a briefing but arrangements still have to be finalised.. 
162. Affordable Housing AP reported  that Chris Moore of Essex Rural Housing had sent the agreed proposal for the development of the Coney Acre site to Strutt and Parker and indications are that they seem more amenable to discussions than previously. 
163. Defibrillator CP reported that he had investigated the options for defibrillators.  The average cost is £1,600 - £1,900.  One provider is Community Heartbeat Charity which was used by Newport.  Training is via Essex Ambulance Service.  Heartstart, which is a British Heart Foundation initiative to provide Emergency Life Support, offers training in the community and free public liability and personal accident insurance, as well as funding arrangements up to a maximum of £2,000.  Other sources of funding are Stansted Airport Community Trust and Sudden Adult Death Society (SADS UK). Cllr. Yarwood advised that the Newport defibrillator was 50% funded.  

It was agreed that CP would further investigate the affiliation to Heartstart which requires a more formal organisation, preferably using existing medically trained staff within the community.  

The original entrance porch of the village hall was suggested as a possible site for the defibrillator

It was agreed that CP would circulate the Heartstart Toolkit document amongst the other Councillors and seek comments.

164. Website  RA reported that he had started work on a new Q&R website using the service of essex.info.net which  provides free websites to town and parish councils. It  is his intention to set up a link from the existing website to the new one.
A request had been received from the Cricketers’ Arms, Rickling for inclusion on the website.  RA said he thought the village website should be more informative, and the policy of not advertising should continue.  It was agreed, however, that a link to the Cricketers’ Arms website page could be included and the Clerk would advise the owners’ of the pub accordingly. 
165. Village Plan  The  Village Plan Sub Committee had met again and had agreed interim roles as follows:

Michael Atlee, Chairman, Chris Phillips, Treasurer and Brandon Chapman, Secretary.  They had also met with Stella Meesters of RCCE who had given some very useful information. The Committee may be extended once other members of the community become involved and there will likely be a Group Steering Committee and a Community Group.  
BC had looked at dates for the initial stage of getting the Village involved and this was likely to take the form of a coffee morning on 18th June 2011.  Chris Bishop and Gavin Lord had indicated their support for the project and Helen O’Brien, Head of Rickling CofE School had said she would like the children to get involved.  
166. Grit Bins  AP and MA had approached the new owners of the Cricketers’ Arms regarding the provision  of a grit bin and advised that they had agreed to site one at the side of the pub.  The Clerk had investigated the cost of a bin and it was agreed that one with a capacity of approx. 18 x 25kg bags would be suitable (cost approx.  £175 ex. VAT).  MA said he would speak with the pub owners again to see if they would be willing to contribute to the cost.
167. Street Lighting  CP reported that he had meet with West Essex Highways Engineer to discuss the types of suitable street lighting for the pathway along the B1383 adjacent to the green with the fountain, but had not reached a positive conclusion.  To have overhead lamps would be expensive, and it is unlikely that funds will be available this year.  CP had circulated a full report.  It was suggested that in view of the costs and the timescale involved, this matter could be incorporated in the village plan.  
In the meantime, CP and BC had also walked around the village to look at other areas of concern.  They found that the junction of Rickling Green Road and Brick Kiln Lane was particularly dangerous in hours of darkness as the street light is covered by an overhanging yew tree.  NA agreed to contact the owners of Yew Tree Cottage to ask them to arrange for the offending branches to be cut back. 
It was also noted that the street lamp at the junction of Brick Kiln Lane and Coney Acre is shining directly into Greys Hollow, causing a nuisance to some residents.  CP advised that he had spoken to A&J Lighting Solutions who had suggested putting tape over part of the lamp to deflect the light.  They had said they would not charge for this.    CP said he would contact A&JLS again to get this done.
168. Correspondence  None
169. Election  
The Notice of Election had been posted and nomination forms sent in.
170. Planning- Applications – Decisions and Trees.
i) Applications: 
UTT/0129/11/LB Single storey rear extension

Quendon White House, Cambridge Road Quendon


UTT/0212/11/FUL Single Storey extension for children’s nursery


Rickling C of E School, Rickling Green


UTT/0042/11/FUL Retrospective application for rear conservatory and side balcony


Dell House, Rickling Green

ii)  Decisions
None

iii) Trees
UTT/0542/11/TCA 2 Rickling House Cottage

Fell:  1 apple, 1 willow, 3 beech, 1 sequloa, 7 leyland cypress, 2 
cherry 3 plum, 1 hazel,
1 hawthorn, 3 field maple, 1 elder, 2 sycamore 

. 
171. Agenda Items to be included in next meeting to be held on 18th May 2011:  No new items
The meeting concluded at 8.35 p.m.
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